Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Control District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: May 8, 2014    
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.

Present were the following people:

Trustee, Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter
Trustee, Ron Rudden

Trustee Sheldon Chipp

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager, Quinn Nuffer

Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy
Public present: Jim Cork, Sharon Harper,  Scott Fullerton and James (Zip) Upham
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge.

3. Review and Adoption of Agenda:  As is

4. Discussion and Approval of Minutes

Trustee Ron Rudden made a motion to accept the minutes; Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.  Entertaining comments were made regarding the use of the word “salient” in the minutes from April.  District Administrative Assistant, Judy Vannoy clarified the situation by explaining the use of the Shift F7 key which allows for Thesaurus capability.  The Board agreed that they learned something new from this meeting.  
5. Certificate of Posting.  Yes.  Agenda posted as required.
6.
Correspondence:
1.  “Just Cause Grievance” from Scott Fullerton:  District Manager, Nancy Upham addressed the correspondence received from Scott Fullerton, Union Representative on April 16, 2014.  Copy of correspondence was provided in Board packets.
2.  District response to “Just Cause Grievance”:  District Manager, Nancy Upham shared the correspondence dated April 23, 2014 with the Board.  Copy of correspondence was provided in Board packets.

3.  Title 3 Changes from Geof Stark of Churchill County:  District Manager met with Mr. Stark regarding changes in Title 3 Policy.  Adoption of this Policy will be addressed at a special meeting of the Board of Trustees scheduled for next week—May 15, 2014. 

4.  Follow up letter regarding the “Just Cause Grievance” from Scott Fullerton:  Nancy Upham shared correspondence dated April 29, 2014 with the Board.  Copy of correspondence was provided in Board packets.

5.  Revised Final Revenue Projections from the Department of Taxation from Penny Hampton: District Manager shared the correspondence dated April 30, 2014 with the Trustees.  Copy of correspondence was provided in Board packets.
.

7.
Public Comment:  
Scott Fullerton, Union Representative, stated that Operating Engineers Local 3 is grieving the establishment of just cause for two employees.  He stated that there is a process to be followed in order to come up with discipline, and the discipline was done prior to applying this process.  The procedures are being “grieved.”  Chairman, Christy Lattin, stated that this matter will have to be agendized, and legal counsel must be present at that time of discussion. 
There were no further public comments.
8.
Appointments:  None
9.   Old Business:  

1.  Revisions to District Cell Phone Policy:  District Manager, Nancy Upham, reported that she has discussed with Mr. Scott Fullerton some changes in the proposed cell phone policy relative to employee use of phones, specifically regarding lost or damaged devices.  Mr. Fullerton is in agreement with having this discussion with Management and also  with the following proposed language change: 
 “318  1.   Cellular Phones.  This policy outlines the use of personal cell phones at work, the personal use of business-supplied cell phones and the safe use of cell phones by employees.  Failure to follow the guidance provided may result in disciplinary action.”

The Board continued to review and discuss the proposed language regarding District cell phone procedures.  The following changes were proposed:  


3.18  5.   Maintenance of District supplied cellular phones/devices.  Strike the last paragraph that states, “The phones shall be left at the office after the shift has ended or over the weekends unless otherwise authorized by Management or deemed to be on-call for a specific reason by Management” – proposed by Christy Lattin

8.20   A.    Issued Equipment. Strike the last line of paragraph A that states, “The cellular phones/devices are to be used during working hours and are to be placed back in their respective chargers at the end of the employee work day unless otherwise instructed by District Management or his/her designee.” – proposed by Christy Lattin

Sheldon Chipp made a motion that the Proposed Phone Policy drafted by Management be accepted with the suggested changes/proposals made by Christy Lattin (above-referenced).  The motion was seconded by Jay Lingenfelter.  Motion passed unanimously.


2.  Discussion regarding Tentative Budget.  District Manager reviewed page 6 (Churchill FINAL PROPERTY TAX RATE CALCULATION  FY 2014-2015) with the Board.  She stated that pages 4 (REVENUES) and 7 (EXPENDITURES) must match up.  Similar to previous fiscal years, the ending balances have consistently gone down.  Even though the Auditor referred to the budget as a “healthy budget”, it is a concern that the expenditures are exceeding revenues.   Consequently, the District will need to reign in some expenditures.  Management is trying to get grant monies, but realistically, there will still need to be some cutting back.  The Board will meet on May 15, 2014 to vote on a Final Budget.  
There was some discussion regarding the building project and if it would be impacted by the final budget.  Nancy explained that money that is locked into certain Contingency Funds cannot be used for the General Fund.  Medium term financing falls into monies set up with the Capital Projects Fund. Financing would make more sense as you are not taking money out of the General Fund where it is gravely needed unless the money is put into the Capital Projects Fund.  The project can proceed as fast as the funding is available.   She will present a three year comparison of numbers for the Board to review at a later meeting.

3.  Tracking Programs/Past and Proposed:  Management reviewed with the Trustees the differences between the present tracking system and the proposed Verizon tracking system.  The biggest difference between the two systems is that the older system (currently used) is installed in the vehicles and can give a vehicle location but not necessarily an employee location.  The proposed Verizon system is carried via a cell phone on the employee’s person, thus, making it better for safety reasons should an employee be in trouble.  The older (current) system was set up so that if a Trustee wanted to know where an employee was, they could call Management or drop by the office to look at a computer screen for close to “real time” locations as needed.  The new system is still being investigated with respect to access for Board members to have “real time” access to the tracking units.  Relative to the Verizon system, Trustee Lingenfelter noted that everyone would have a “log in” for tracking.  Scott Fullerton asked if the Verizon system was more accurate than the present system.  Nancy stated that the District will continue to share and discuss any further information received from our Verizon representative regarding this subject.

4.  District Manager’s Pay Scale and Post Evaluation Action:  District Manager, Nancy Upham presented some historical information relative to the Manager’s pay scale and noted that in light of budgetary constraints and whereas she feels that she is deserving of a merit increase, she is willing to forego an increase. She noted that her rate of pay is currently between a step 9 and 10, Grade 64 of the County Grade and Step Pay Plan.    She pointed out that the employee’s salary increases “mirrored” what the County has done in the past with County employees. However, it is important to note that the County pay scale covers hourly employees, not exempt Managers. She recommended that the Board maintain a separate Pay Scale for the District Management. Trustee Ron Rudden stated that the Board sets a “cost of living” increase; however, a “salary increase”(or merit increase) is based on a pre-determined Wage Scale.  He stated that the Board needs to put District Manager Nancy Upham on a Wage Scale.
Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion that Nancy Upham stay at Grade 64 and move to the amount of money for Step 10 mirroring the County Grade and Step Plan and that the District Grade Scale and Step Plan follow the County Plan incorporated rates from here on out.  Ron Rudden seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

5.  District Employee’s Pay Scale Outline:  District Manager presented the Salary Appendix for the recently approved CBA with Local Operating Engineers #3.    She stated that the District needs its own “District Positions and Assigned Pay Ranges” spreadsheet, separate from the Churchill County pay scale. Ms. Upham recommended that the District maintain a separate pay scale for District employees, as the CBA (Operating Engineers Negotiated Agreement) may not mirror the Churchill County employees Pay Scale.  She also recommended that Management conduct a study as to how our District staff is paid in comparison to work performed in other similar agencies versus that of other County employees.
No action was taken by the Board.

6.  Financing Options for the New Facility Project:  Nancy Upham recommended to the Board that she would like to re-open discussion relative to seeking Medium Term Financing in the near future for the new Facility Project.  She will work with Legal representation in figuring out the necessary steps in pursuing this option.  A discussion followed regarding progress made concerning costs and status of engineering and design.  Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer reported that he is still working with Lumos & Associates; however, no prices have been provided at this time.  He asked for input from the Board regarding “bundling costs.”  Quinn Nuffer will get a quote, in writing, from Lumos & Associates relative to engineering and “bundling” costs.  Trustee Christy Lattin stated that the Board is not ready to proceed with Medium Term Financing options until they have some cost quotes for the New Facility Project.
10.
New Business: 

1.  Title 3 Revisions:  Nancy Upham, District Manager reviewed the proposed language of Title 3 revisions approved by the Board of County Commissioners as provided by Churchill County Human Resources department.  It is a lengthy document, and some of the issues do not apply to District employees; therefore, she summarized the new language that needs to be adopted into our District Policy and particularly reviewed # 14 and 15 with the Board.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter stated that if Title 3 has any CBA set wages, just strike them and let the County do the work for us.  A County hearing is scheduled for May 21 prior to finalization of language to be adopted.  Any District Board action relative to Title 3 will be tabled until that time or the meeting thereafter.


2.  Language Changes to the Uniform and Grooming Standard Requirements and Compliance:  The uniform and grooming standards are bylaws contained in District Policy.   The purpose of this policy is to insure that employees wear identifiable clothing and comply with safe grooming measures to reduce the risk of injury/contamination during the operation of District equipment.  There was discussion regarding some issues relative to adherence to the uniform and grooming standards as contained in District bylaws.  It was noted that the District spends $5,000 a year on uniforms.   

After discussion, Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion to approve language changes to Policy 8.14, stating that “if an employee is wearing a crew neck T-Shirt under his/her long sleeve uniform shirt, they are allowed to button the outside uniform shirt at the third button from the top.” If not, the long sleeve uniform shirt needs to be buttoned up to the second button from the top.   The motion was seconded by Sheldon Chip, and the motion unanimously carried. 

3.  Overtime Accrual and Split Shift/Comp Time Options for Upcoming Season:  District Manager reported that with respect to budget concerns, Management will be working to limit excessive overtime in the upcoming season.  The District may resort to using more split shift work, if field situations allow for it.  Total employee hours accrued last season and the monetary values of such were reviewed and noted.


4.  Staff Presentation of a Journal Report Completed During the Off Season:  At the April 2014 Board Meeting Chairman Christy Lattin proposed that staff present to the Board of Trustees some of the Journal Reports that they have completed during the off-season.  District Manager will set up a time for presentations, most likely at the beginning of a Board Meeting.  This will be re-agenized at another meeting.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operation Review:  District Manager, Nancy Upham, distributed and presented the Management/Operational Report for the month of April, 2014.  The District Manager’s monthly report included : Employee Staff Chemical Summary Books that are maintained for assisting employees; chemical bids from various vendors; increasing costs for pesticides by 3-5%; staff conducting weekly inspections of vehicles, trailers and quad runners to help with cutting repair costs; treating source areas with multiple brood granule for mosquito larvae; distribution of mosquito fish; preparation for droplet size training; fogging units in federal compliance—haven’t had weather conditions to fog; New Jersey light traps help narrow down where mosquitoes are coming from; operational overview of Indian Health Services in Reno;  and a list of Service Requests for the month of April.  Nancy reported on the Weed Control Program, and mentioned that Douglas County is now funding their weed program.  However, Mosquito Abatement is still utilizing tax revenue from the Mosquito program to fund Churchill County’s noxious weed program.  It was also noted that property owners need to be made aware of their responsibility relative to treating noxious weeds.  Management met with the Churchill County Manager on April 28 to again discuss the current funding of the noxious week program.  Nancy stated that Management is in the process of searching for some funding through the State.  The Manager’s Report also included trainings attended during the month of April and addressed the receipt of a retroactive merit increase for employee Sharon Harper.  District Manager reported on the progress of the District web site and provided an outline prepared by Mr. Clint Chambers.
Christy Lattin asked about employee Fallon Merb’s remaining accrued comp time balance.  Scott Fullerton stated according to contract that employees can accrue 160 hours per year to be used between April and October.

Trustees Jay Lingenfelter and Ron Rudden noted that they don’t really have any time to ride with staff in the field.  Trustee Christy mentioned that Hazen Drain in Churchill County needs to be checked for mosquitoes.

12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from staff for Board Members and requests for future Agenda items:    
14.  Expenditures:

       Trustee Ron Rudden read the Expenditure Report for the month of April, 2014:


 



Total Expenditures:
$ 37,229.50


Total Payroll: 

$ 23,249.27


Total Overall: 

$ 60,478.77

Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion that the Board accept the Expenditures Report as read.


Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded, and the motion carried unanimously.

15.  Public Comment:  Jim Cork reported that the trainings attended in April were very helpful. He stated that he learned that other counties do not go on the reservations, nor deal with tribal issues.
16.  Adjournment:  Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 7:23 p.m.


________________________________________________
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__________________________


   

DATE

PAGE  
1

